the degree of LL.D., and suggested that the occasion afforded an opportunity for the Division to show its appreciation of Sir Arthur's services by presenting him with robes for the ceremony. The suggestion was enthusiastically accepted, and the Secretary was instructed to make the necessary arrangements.

Dr. Steele and his assistants conducted members over the hospital.

Members were kindly entertained to lunch in the hospital, after which Provost Fisher, on behalf of the Joint Committee, welcomed members to Melrose; and the Chairman thanked the Joint Committee and Dr. Steele and his staff for their kind hospitality, and for the arrangements made in connection with the meeting.

After lunch members were kindly taken a motor drive through Bowden, Newtown St. Boswells, Dryburgh and Bemersyde, returning to Melrose by Newstead.

Dr. and Mrs. Steele kindly entertained members to tea.

IRISH DIVISION.

THE SUMMER QUARTERLY AND CLINICAL MEETING of the Irish Division was held at the Donegal District Mental Hospital, Letterkenny, by the kind invitation of Dr. J. C. Martin, on Thursday, July 13, 1933.

There were present the following members: Dr. L. Gavin, in the Chair; Drs. S. Blake, R. D. Brennan, P. J. Cassin, P. J. Courtney, J. O'C. Donelan, J. Dunne, Nora May FitzGerald, John FitzGerald, D. L. Kelly, B. Lyons, R. R. Leeper, Elizabeth Mahony, J. C. Martin, P. Moran, J. C. Osburne, Eveleen O'Brien, F. O'C. Walsh and R. Thompson (Hon. Sec.), and the following visitors: Drs. J. P. McGinley, P. McGarvey, Annie J. Dunlevy, Catherine M. O'Brien and Mr. J. V. Callaghan, L.D.S.

In the forenoon members were conducted over the Hospital, and noted with interest the many beautiful examples of needlework done by the female patients. Later, members and visitors were entertained to luncheon.

The minutes of the previous meeting were read, approved and signed by the Chairman.

The report of the sub-committee appointed to inquire into the question of a central pathological laboratory and other matters was read by Dr. Moran.

Dr. Donelan strongly supported the recommendations of the sub-committee for a central pathological laboratory, and stressed the urgent need which existed for such a laboratory, which should be an Irish centre of research into the problems of mental disease.

Dr. Dunne, Dr. Kelly, Dr. Martin, Dr. Leeper and Dr. Moran also spoke in favour of the sub-committee's recommendations. Dr. Kelly urged that the Director should be a whole-time officer, and Dr. Leeper insisted that the research conducted should be primarily into the problems presented by mental disease.

Dr. O'Brien, Asst. M.O.H., co. Donegal, pointed out the need she had found for the proper investigation and treatment of mental defect, especially that associated with epilepsy, and she suggested that research into these problems might be carried out in the contemplated laboratory.

Finally, on the motion of Dr. Kelly, seconded by Dr. Cassin, the sub-committee's report—with some minor emendations—was unanimously adopted. The sub-committee was further instructed to prepare a detailed scheme for the establishment of such a laboratory, and to submit it to the proper authorities.

Arising out of Dr. O'Brien's remarks, a discussion took place on the question of the provision of suitable accommodation for mental defectives.

Dr. Gavin and Dr. Donelan stressed the undesirability of admitting youthful defectives to the District Mental Hospitals.

Dr. Leeper referred to the excellent results he had recently seen in the training of defectives at Colchester.

It was finally decided—on the motion of Dr. Morax—that the medical superintendents of the district mental hospitals be asked to furnish particulars of the numbers of defectives in these institutions for whom more suitable accommodation should be found elsewhere.

The Secretary suggested that it would be desirable to accept nominations for the posts of Divisional Secretary and Representative Members of Council at the November meeting of the Division, in open meeting, as had been the practice for some time in another Division.

This was agreed to.

Dr. Leeper reported that a badge would shortly be available for the use of the Chairman of the Division.

The Autumn Meeting of the Division was fixed for Thursday, November 2, 1933, at the Royal College of Physicians, Dublin.

CLINICAL MEETING.

Dr. COURTNEY, Assistant Medical Officer, and Mr. J. VINCENT CALLAGHAN, L.D.S., Visiting Dental Surgeon to Letterkenny Mental Hospital, presented an interesting communication "On the Advantage of Dental Treatment in its Relationship to Insanity and Nervous Disease". The writers stressed the importance of adequate and skilled dental treatment in nervous and mental disorders, and recorded a number of illustrative cases where gratifying recoveries had followed such treatment. They mentioned the good results obtained by the use of a parodontal vaccine, in conjunction with extraction or other measures.

The paper gave rise to a lengthy discussion.

Dr. Donelan expressed his appreciation of the work of Dr. Courtney and Mr. Callaghan, and stated that their views coincided with his own, that, in a very large percentage of mental patients, a physical cause was operative.

Dr. Fitzgerald pointed out the importance of X-ray examination in cases where obvious sepsis was not present.

Dr. Gavin stressed the importance of an untiring search for the signs of physical disease, and of the eradication of the latter, where possible.

Dr. Courtney and Mr. Callaghan replied.

A cordial vote of thanks to Dr. Martin for his very kind hospitality was proposed by Dr. Donelan, seconded by Dr. Leeper, and carried unanimously.

Dr. McGinley, on behalf of the visitors, expressed their great pleasure in being allowed to participate in the meeting.

Subsequently the members, visitors and a number of guests were entertained to tea by Mrs. Martin.

On the following day Dr. Martin motored some of the members who had remained overnight to the surrounding places of interest.

OBITUARY.

PROFESSOR JULIANO MOREIRA.

We regret to announce the death of one who had been a Corresponding Member of our

Association since 1909, and who was the first Latin American to be elected to that distinction. Prof. Moreira, who died on May 2, 1933, was born in 1873. He graduated at the Medical School of Bahia in 1891, after having defended a thesis on precocious malignant syphilis, thus giving early proof of interest in the specialty to which he devoted his life. In 1896 he was appointed Professor, having presented an original paper on arsenical dyskinesias, which was described by the late Prof. Alexander Macalister as "a valuable addition to our knowledge of arsenical poisoning". In 1903 he was appointed Director of the Federal Asylum for Mental Diseases. Surrounding himself with a body of enthusiastic colleagues, he modernized that institution, and was instrumental in procuring the enactment of a new statute for the management of psychotic patients in Brazil, which statute inaugurated the voluntary admission of patients. He insisted upon the establishment of laboratories in the various hospitals, and under

Assistance of the Insane—a post which he held until shortly before his death.

Prof. Moreira's work was appreciated in all parts of the world, and he was a member of some thirty learned societies in various countries. The University of Hamburg presented him with a gold medal, and he was a honorary member of the German Red Cross Society. He visited many countries as a lecturer and as a delegate to the meetings of scientific bodies. Apart from his immediate specialty, he was greatly interested in dermatology, and was an eminent historical scholar. He published more than a hundred scientific papers.

his supervision lumbar puncture and the examination of the cerebro-spinal fluid was first performed in Brazil. In 1911 he was appointed Director-General of the Department for the

Prof. Moreira's death is deeply deplored in Brazil, where he was held in the highest respect. One of his colleagues has gracefully said that to Prof. Moreira "every psychiatrist in Brazil owes part of his knowledge, every psychopath owes some measure of alleviation".

For much of our information we are indebted to Senhora Moreira, to whom we offer our respectful sympathy upon the death of her distinguished husband.

M. H. S.